TOWN OF PORT REXTON 
Minutes 
Regular Meeting 
Wednesday August 14, 2019
6:30 P.M. 

Meeting held in Council Chambers
Present at the meeting were: 
Mayor Dean Bailey                       Councillor Shirley Clark               Councillor Sonja Mills                  Councillor John Vivian                         Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long
Regrets: Deputy Mayor Piercey, Councillors Taylor and Fisher absent due to previous commitments.  
Mayor Bailey convened the meeting at 6:30 P.M. 
MOTION #52 - 2019– Clark/Vivian; resolved the adoption of the minutes of the meeting held on May 30, and June 25, 2019. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #53- 2019–Clark/Vivian; resolved the adoption of the Agenda for this meeting. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Business Arising and Reports
Waste Management

Mayor Bailey reported that the waste site seems to be running along fine right now. Everyone seems to be getting used to the schedules and now realize the site is open much more than usual. Also, there have been many paying their fees since they realize that if the fees aren’t paid there will be no access to the site. Once the shed, the new gate and more signage is in place everything should be running even more smoothly. There will also be a recycling bin there at the site which we hope will encourage more people to recycle. People have asked to pay a regular fee to use the site and that may be something to consider in the future, with tipping fees to augment the expenses for the waste site.
Fire Department and Emergency Management

The fundraising for the fire truck continues with more events coming up with a kitchen party and a toll gate planned. The online auction was a great help adding more than sixteen hundred to the pot. The truck that was being considered last meeting has been lost once again, however with a growing pot of money the prospects of winning a bid on a good vehicle becomes more realistic. The application for funding from Fire and Emergency Services to purchase a truck was once again turned down. So much for the Provincial Government’s announcement of new funding to be provided for purchasing second hand fire-fighting vehicles. 
Come Home Year 2019 

This event, by all accounts, was a huge success, with everything going off without a hitch. The weather, for the most part, cooperated with only a couple of minor switches in the timing of events. There have been excellent comments on the week of activities from beginning to end by word of mouth, notes on the Facebook page, and emails of thanks. Financially, by calculations thus far, there is a surplus of funding to carry forward for future celebrations. Merchandise sales are still continuing with all proceeds adding to the surplus. We also have the necessary infrastructure for future events in place, such as the electrical shed, the bandstand and snow-fence barriers as well as lots of benches and picnic tables. Overall this undertaking has resulted in an event well worth all those months of planning and hard work.  
Correspondence 
- An information package was received from the Royal Newfoundland Constabulary asking Council to purchase advertising space in the

29th Annual Community Guide.  
MOTION #54 - 2019– Clark/Vivian; resolved that Council will not be purchasing this ad at this time. All Council Members in Favour, Motion carried. 
- A proposal for telephone business service was received from Eastlink. A representative came in earlier and did the assessment and the result is much less expensive than the present service from Bell Aliant. The matter was discussed and considering the difference in the price we have to be sure all the service is the same. We have to consider the access and speed as well as the fax and fire department’s equipment.   Other providers were also discussed. 
MOTION #55 - 2019–Clark/Mills; resolved that the Clerk will speak to Eastlink to make sure all of the services are included and also check with other service providers. If this is still the best deal then Council will make the change. All Council Members in favour, Motion carried. 
- As mentioned in reports section above, a letter was received from Municipal Affairs, Fire Services Division, informing Council that the application for funding under the Fire Protection Vehicle Program has not been approved any financial assistance. It is very disappointing to apply over and over and get the same refusal letter. It looks like our town and fire department are on our own to acquire a tanker. 

- Some thank-you emails for Come Home Year were received.

It is so good to know everyone enjoyed their time here and appreciated all the efforts put into this celebration of our community.

- The applications for proposals submission under the Municipal Capital Works Program have been issued. The Clerk will forward the email for all Councillors to have a chance to look at before the next Council meeting.   
Finances
Invoices received for expenses for Come Home Year, JCP, roads, waste site and signs, most of which have been paid to date.
MOTION #56- 2019 – Clark/Mills; resolved all invoices be paid, approval of payment of the regular monthly bills, and ratified the other come home year related invoices that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried.

The overall financial position is still good and tax payments, current and past due are still coming in. Past due notices will be once again issued to all unpaid accounts within the next month which usually brings forth another influx of payments. As usual, there are some who are very negligent in paying their town taxes. Interest on those unpaid accounts is accruing on a daily basis which continually adds to the total owing. These accounts will be collected eventually, if not willingly then by collection agency or seizure and sale of property.  
General Business
- The Web Site is continuing to be up-graded and improved. The Strategic Plan, more minutes of meetings, and additional pictures have been added. This continues to be a work in progress and many people still comment on how easy the site is to navigate. 

- We have finally received the flaked calcium for the local roads. It was fortunate that there were showers quite often over the summer to help keep the dust down. There are still a few repairs and up grades to be done over the next few weeks. 
- Another one of the dilapidated buildings is scheduled to be torn down and removed within the next few weeks. It is sad to see those older houses disappearing but, the upside is to possibly make room for a new residence. With regard to this property, which is owned by local residents, there is an issue with not enough square footage to install water and sewer. There is, however, a small piece of property adjacent to the above mentioned site that, due to not being big enough to develop and the owner had no interest in the property, was turned over to the town years ago in lieu of paying taxes. Being bounded by other already developed properties the only use for the property would be for a small green space. In order to make possible future development by providing room for water and sewer installation in that area council agreed to sell this small section to the local owners who are now cleaning up their property.                                                      MOTION #57 - 2019 – Vivian/Mills; resolved that the mandate of this council is to encourage growth in our community, therefore this small piece of property will be sold to the adjacent property owners to facilitate a new residence by increasing the size of their property as per the requirements for development. This agreement is done with the understanding that this piece of property can still be used as a green space (rest/lookout), for all to enjoy. All in favour, Motion carried. 
- More exciting times in Port Rexton… The 2nd Annual Pride Weekend will be held from September 12 – 15, with lots of events planned. Council was asked if the town logo could be included on the pride flag and if Council would join with a flag raising ceremony on Gun Hill followed by an opening celebration.                                                          MOTION #58 - 2019 – Vivian/Clark; resolved that the Council agrees wholeheartedly with sharing in the flag-raising and celebrations. Port Rexton is a progressive and accepting community and would be proud to support our LGBTQ+ community. All in favour, Motion carried.
New Business   
- The Sage Accounting is coming along and everything should be up and running by years end. Come Home Year has caused some delays in keying in all the information. One can only imagine all the extra receipts and invoices related to all this summer’s festivities. 

- Some discussion was held on the new Recreation Rink/Multipurpose Court and where it will be located. Fundraising is ongoing and the committee has been successful in having a couple of grants approved. It is hoped to break ground and get started this coming fall. 
-  The mess of alders that were cut down in the railway bed in the area known as Newhook’s Pass has been cleaned up. The suggestion of placing a boulder or something there to reduce the width of the track was again discussed and it was decided to first try putting up some signage indicating no vehicular traffic. It that doesn’t work then there will be boulders placed there in such a way as to prevent any vehicles from passing through this section. ATV’s are danger enough to pedestrians on those trails and larger vehicles would greatly increase the danger of someone being hurt and, eventually, would make it unsafe for anyone to walk at all. 
- There is also great concern that sooner or later a bad accident will occur at the intersection of Route 230, Rocky Hill Road, Batson’s Road, and the exit from the Foodex parking lot. Drivers exiting the lot do not seem to know, (or care), who has the right-of–way and just haphazardly pull out onto the highway. Council has no jurisdiction to put up a Yield sign but there is certainly one needed so the Dept of Transportation should step in and do something about this situation. The Clerk will contact them to see if something can be done. 

With any number of issues arising, this might be a good time to set up a meeting with MHA Craig Pardy. The Clerk will check on scheduling. 

No further business so this Council meeting adjourned on a motion (#59), by Councillor Clark and seconded by Councillor Mills.

Next Council meeting scheduled for the week of September 15th, unless changes are necessary.

________________________              _____________________ Mayor Dean Bailey                               Clerk/Manager Lois Long

